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OPERATIONS COUNCIL
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9:00 A.M. - ROOM #AA-216

MINUTES
PRESENT:
Carol Maga (Chair), Richard Akers, Benny Barnes, Robert Creer (Guest), Terence Elliott, James Eyestone, Donna Floyd, Frank Hernandez, Bruce King, Darlene Poe, John Wade (Guest), Chad Wehrmeister
I.  Use Policy for the Track
John Wade and Robert Creer presented a draft of the new Track and Field Usage Policy.  John feels the policy is simple and straightforward.  In order for people to use the track for recreational purposes, they would have to enroll in P.E. 156, P.E. 900N, or a non-credit course or pay a fee.  A 900N course has been developed so that students won’t have to pay for the course and will still be able to use the track.  It was asked if there is a liability issue involved.  John responded that with the new proposed policy, people can use the facilities and still be supervised, reducing the risk of injury.  If a student is enrolled in a class the college would be able to get them medical assistance in case of injury.  It increases the college’s liability if they are not supervised.
Darlene asked who will make sure no one who isn’t enrolled in a course is on the track and John said whoever is supervising the track at that time will be responsible.  That person would also supervise the fee-based people.  The track would be locked from 3:00 – 6:00 p.m. and after 8:00 p.m.  Richard asked if staff would have to ask people to leave.  Robert responded that anyone on the track would have to show proof that they are enrolled in a class and authorized to be there.  Benny added that this has always been a problem in the past because there hasn’t been any supervision.  People got the idea that the track was open 24/7.  It would be a problem asking people to leave, but most of the time people do leave when asked.
People will have to pay for the fee-based use, which would be $2.00 for a daily pass or $50 for the semester.  President Williams envisions in the future, fee-based use would allow students to utilize all the facilities:  the track, the pool, the gym.  If a student wants to use the track during any of the times it is open they will have to pay a fee.  It is the same as people paying $2.00 to swim.  It is a track use fee.

Regarding the 900N course, Carol is reluctant to have a non-credit class called “Creative Movement” for people to enroll to use the track.  The State would want some sort of instruction in the class relating to the actual fitness use.  Robert said the instruction would be to assist these individuals.  The instructors would be trained in the creative movement and power walk classes.  John added that there would be an orientation and a structure to the class.  The non-credit class is just for people to use the track and get some fitness instruction as well as provide some supervision during the times the track is open.  

Frank asked how this is going to be enforced.  Robert said there will be someone standing at the gate from 8:00 a.m. – 3:00 p.m.  People who pay the use fee will get a card that must be shown in order for them to use the track.  Frank fears enforcement could become a problem.  John said that if someone walks into the Fitness Center who doesn’t look familiar, the student employees ask them if they have signed in, and they then inform the instructor.  Robert said there is always an instructor of record on site.  The instructor of record will check the rosters for both credit and non-credit classes, and will be checking for a card for use fee students.  Robert has seen people nearly get hurt walking the track during football practice.  That is why it is closed to other classes and fee use during 3:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. when football training is happening.  The policy will make enforcement easier than it has been.
Carol asked if there would be enough students on the track the entire time so it can be a class and be productive.  The track usage would be modeled after the Fitness Center.  There are a lot of students who use the Fitness Center who will also want to use the track.  Those students may have used the track before, but now they will have to sign up for a class to use the track or pay a fee, generating revenue for the college.  Carol and Frank both expressed concern that there must be an instructor on duty for nine hours a day, and whether there would be enough students to make this viable.  There must be 30 students per hour to justify the class.  Robert would like to try to see if enough students enroll.  
Terence asked about the possibility of starting a track team.  John responded that they are planning to bring track back to CCC, but the president has some issues with the start-up money.  Athletics will make sure that all the youth organizations have use of the track, and they should not have to pay.  It will be possible to rent the track, and no one else will be able to use the track while renters are using it.  The rental fee covers the cost of having someone there but most staff don’t want to come here on the weekends.  
Richard asked why the track will be closed on Fridays.  Robert said that Friday is a day when people don’t use the track so much.  It could be open on Fridays if there is a need.  The only reason Fridays were omitted from the flyer was to reduce the number of hours.

Carol asked Chad if it will cause problems for Police Services when the track is closed.  Chad responded that currently the police can tell when someone is breaking in.  Chad said the concern is that once the weather gets warm community people will want to use the track all weekend.  The track is similar to any other class on campus.  The police would need a complaint or a call from someone to enter a class.  The police can’t check people’s identification.   But during the period of time when Police Services know that no one should be on the track they can approach people.  
Terence asked about staff wanting to use the track during the lunch hours, etc.  Robert took a survey of staff who want to walk asking them the best possible way to accommodate them.  That was the reason for establishing the power walk course.   Staff will have to sign up for the class and carry their card.  Carol said there would be a problem with allowing the staff to use the track and not the community.  Robert explained that he has cleaned up the soccer field.  It is a 2.5 mile course that can be used instead of the track.  

Carol again expressed concerns about the 900N course and about the youth organizations who want to use the track.  Instead of a 900N course, there needs to be a more appropriate P.E. non-credit course designed for track use.   Carol suggested charging youth for track and field use.   John would like to charge youth teams a lower rate than $2.00 per child.  A discussion ensued about the fee-based class and the committee clarified that fee-based class actually means having a fee that is a usage fee.  (Minutes were changed to reflect this terminology.)  It was felt it should be called a usage fee, not a fee-based course.  Fee-based will be changed to “Track Use Fee”.  

James asked if someone will be there to collect the fees and John said they must register in the class and pay the cashier or Nee Richardson.  Otherwise, they will have to come back when someone is available to collect their money.  Terence suggested there be a machine to collect the fees, much like the parking ticket machines.  Robert said anyone who uses the track will be given a flyer about the use of the track and instructions on how to register.  Rosters will have to be kept track of.  Terence said it should make clear what hours people can pay the fee.  Carol said signs will have to be posted at the entrance to the field.  

The president wanted this discussed at Operations Council.  This is very complicated but some of the written policy must be revised.  Frank pointed out that students can add open-entry classes every day, so the person standing at the gate needs to know that the roster can change each day.  
(In later e-mails, James Eyestone suggested using a wireless lap top for tracking open-entry open-exit enrollments.  There was also an e-mail discussion about a fee machine inside the gate for taking daily track fee money.)
Basically, there will be no way to use the track without paying a fee or enrolling.  Terence pointed out that the track has been a community field for many years.  Having a two-hour time period where the public could use the track for free was suggested.  John felt that would encourage vandalism because people will get angry when they have to leave.  

Richard said there needs to be a community usage policy because we want to encourage the community to come to CCC and the P.E. dept. needs to decide what the policy will be so that if someone cannot afford the $2.00 fee they should still be able to use the track.  Robert reminded everyone they can walk around the soccer field and it is a beautiful walk.
Plans of Action
1. John Wade will send the proposed policy to everyone electronically so they can send him their suggestions.
2. “Fee-based” will be changed to “Track Use Fee”.

3. John will bring a revised policy to the next meeting.   
The meeting adjourned at 10:10 a.m.

Minutes Recorded by Mary Healy
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